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BOARD OF GOVERNORS 
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IN ATTENDANCE
Gillian May (Group Principal & CEO)




Daniel Canham (Mazars)




Hugh Swainson (Buzzacott)




Mohan Ratnam (Head of Finance)



Richard Munday (Berkshire College of Agriculture)
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Lynn Payne
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PART I
	MINUTE No
	
	ACTION

	
	The meeting started at 5pm.

	

	1. 
	Apologies for Absence 
There were apologies from Graeme Clarke from Mazars.

	

	2. 
	Declarations of Interest

No Member declared a conflict of interest with the agenda.

	

	3. 
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting Held on 16 February 2022
The minutes of the meeting of the 16 February 2022, having previously been circulated to all members, were agreed as a true record and would be electronically signed by the Chair.

All Members were agreed.

	

	4. 
	Matters Arising of the Previous Meeting held on 16 February 2022
It was noted that the only matters arising, related to the Business Continuity Plan and Disaster Recovery Plan that would be on the agenda at the first meeting of the next academic year to allow for the merger work to complete in this area.

	

	5. 
	Standing Agenda Items
a) Risk Register 2021/22
This item was presented by the Group Principal.  Members were advised that there had been no changes since the Risk Register was last viewed by the committee.  
In relation to the risks: -
Risk 1 – The risk of radicalisation and extremism and sexual exploitation on campus. The Group Principal informed members that the recommendations from the internal audit of safeguarding, completed in January 2022, had all been actioned.  Members were also advised that the updated and revised Prevent Register was under review through the Joint Steering Group (JSG) merger workstreams.  
Risk 2 - The inability to effectively manage ongoing inflationary pressure. The Group Principal informed members that the Period 6, 2021/22 management accounts forecast was under budget, and the contingency had now been fully utilised.  
Risk 3 - Poor student outcome data in some curriculum areas at Langley resulting in a challenge to the ‘Good’ Ofsted rating and the resulting impact on quality and reputation. Members were advised that the in-year retention as at R05 (May 2022) showed an improvement across the College Group of 3% at 89%, with a noticeable improvement at Langley College.  
The retention rates at Langley College indicated a significant year-on-year improvement.  
Risk 5 - IT failure with loss of data for staff and students and increase in cyber attacks across the FE sector. 
Members were advised that the Business Continuity Plan and Disaster Recovery Plan would be reviewed by the SLT and agreed at the next meeting, and the information changed on the Risk Register as it was currently showing as completed.
Members noted all the other risks on the Risk Register.
The Report was noted.
b) Notification of Incidents of Attempted or Actual Fraud Identified
There Group Principal confirmed that there were no matters to bring to the Committee’s attention.
c) Log of Outstanding Recommendations from Internal and External Audit Reports
Members noted that all of the recommendations from the internal audit reports had now been completed.  The Chair of the Committee asked about other outstanding recommendations and that it had been agreed that all recommendations would now be reported to the Audit Committee, so that if audit parties looked at the areas where any recommendations had been made, they would see they had come to the Audit Committee.  It was agreed this would now be contained within the report.
The report was noted.


	Group Principal

	6. 
	Internal Audit Report
This item was presented by Daniel Canham from Mazars.
i) Follow Up

Member were informed there were a low number of recommendations to follow up on as 80% had been fully implemented.  There was just one recommendation relating to the HR tracker that had been updated as there had been inconsistency in the use of it.  The Chair asked if monitoring it on a monthly basis from now, would be useful and asked whose responsibility it would be.  The Group Principal advised members that the new Head of HR would be starting in a week, and she would ensure this action was taken on by her.

ii) Core Financial Systems, Other Income and Debtors
Members were advised that this audit area had received a moderate level of assurance.  In relation to income collection and reconciliation of debtors, two recommendations had been made.  It was noted that in terms of materiality, that they were not significant.  Richard Munday (BCA) informed members he was comfortable with the recommendations and management response and the entire credit control process would be looked at over the summer.  There would be a report back on progress at the next meeting.
iii) Strategy Update & Operational Plan 2021/22
The auditors confirmed they had completed all field work for 2021/22 save for a report that remained outstanding on Purchase and Procurement.
iv) Safeguarding & Prevent
Members were advised this area of audit had received a substantial level of assurance.  There were two recommendations made, one significant and one housekeeping, and these were noted.  The Chair asked for a timescale to be included for the actions.  
v) Learner Numbers
The auditors confirmed this was a good result for the College.  16-19 funding was compliant, AEB and Advanced Learner Loans funding was compliant, and Apprenticeship Funding was compliant.  There were five recommendations made, one significant and four housekeeping. These were discussed and noted.  The Chair of the Audit Committee again reminded members and the executive team, that because of the way the audit was done, it showed outcomes but did not look at and consider systems that were in place.  The auditor informed members that they did the compliance audit but did not look at the systems.  The auditor confirmed this was what the ESFA would do it, as they did not look at the controls.  The Chair of the Audit Committee felt there could be a situation where there was compliance by luck and not system, so from a management point of view this could be a good result, but the committee may not completely rely on the results in relation to the systems.

The Chair thanked the Auditors and the Executive for excellent outcomes in the audit reports.
The report was noted.

	Group Principal

RM

Group Principal

	7. 
	External Audit Strategy for the Year Ending 31 July 2022
This item was presented by Hugh Swainson from Buzzacott.  He confirmed he expected the forthcoming audit of the financial statements of the Windsor Forest Colleges Group to cover the financial statements for the year ending 31 July 2022, and regularity assurance for the College.  
Members noted the indicative timetable for the core work, which had been agreed with management and was in line with previous years. The auditor informed members that there was now a requirement to look at what was being done to mitigate the risks of fraud.  He confirmed auditors were required by the auditing standards to communicate with the Corporation on the potential risks of fraud and referred to the discussions he had had and the mitigation in place.  
He informed members that the issues of audit significance would be, the going concern assessment, the merger, regularity, estates management override of controls and income recognition.  Also related party transactions and accounting estimates would be considered.  These areas were discussed together with the criteria relating to them.  
The Chair of the Audit Committee felt that the areas were generally, not different from previous years, and invited questions from colleagues.  
The auditor had advised members that they would review the accounting treatment within the financial statements in relation to the C & E blocks.  This would include a consideration of the Corporation and management’s long-term plans for the site.  If the decision was taken to account for this as an investment property, then the site should be held at fair value rather than historic cost and a professional valuation may be required.  He confirmed they would also review the capital expenditure incurred in the year and the amounts expensed in repairs and maintenance.  In relation to Estates, Rob Lewis asked whether in relation to the C& E block there would be a tax implication on the lettings and income?  Richard Munday informed members they had a similar arrangement at BCA on a residential block and he would look into this and report back to this committee in relation to this point.

It was agreed the merger should be completed successfully for clarity, and then consideration given to what to do with the estates after that.  The Group Principal informed members she would give provide a short report on the estates in relation to the ONS and proposals at the Board meeting in July.  It was agreed this may need to go on the Risk Register, but for now would be a watching brief.  The Chair thanked the auditor for his report.

The report was noted.

	RM
Group Principal

	8. 
	ESFA Governance Dashboard

This item was presented by the Group Principal.  Members noted the clear information in TWFCG Governing Body Finance dashboard.  The Chair felt this was a most useful document and was set out well.  The Group Principal informed members they could register at the AoC to get the information direct should they wish to do so.  The information in the dashboard was based on data from nine months ago.  Richard Munday confirmed that there was evidence to suggest that progress was being made in reporting. 

The ESFA Dashboard was noted.

	

	9. 
	Evaluation of Meeting

Members felt they had contributed usefully in the discussion on the Risk Register, Internal Audit Report and External Audit Strategy for the year ending 31 July 2022.  Members felt the papers were comprehensive and useful, although noting the External Auditor’s report had not been available in the papers before the meeting.  Members had made appropriate challenge, added value and contributed well.

	

	10. 
	Dates and Times of Future Meetings

The date and time of the next meeting was noted as being:
5pm on Monday 23 November 2022

	

	11. 
	Any Urgent Business

Members had received a report on the proposed increase in the current capitalisation threshold for the Audit Committee as of 15 June 2022.  Richard Munday presented the report. He informed members that with the impending merger between BCA and TWFCG planned for 1 August 2022, the most fundamental difference in accounting policies between the two Colleges was the threshold set for the capitalisation of fixed assets.  BCA’s threshold was currently £1,000 and TWFCG was £5,000.  He said the thresholds needed to be aligned post-merger.  It was proposed that given the future size of the group with a circa £40 million turnover, that the current threshold of TWFCG of £5,000 be adopted across the entire Group.  All Members were agreed.

	Refer to Corporation


The meeting ended at 6pm.
Chair.............................................................
Date..................................................
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